DUKES COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

Minutes
September 13, 2006, 5 p.m.

Administration Building

Call to order

Chairman John Alley called the meeting to order at 5:02 p.m.  A quorum was present.  Commissioners Robert Sawyer, Nelson Smith, Leonard Jason Jr., Paul Strauss, Leslie Leland, were present as well as County Manager E. Winn Davis, and Jennifer Caton, Executive Assistant.  

Other representatives or visitors present included Joanie Ames of MVTV; Chuck Cotnoir, Dukes County Emergency Management Director; Sheriff Michael McCormack, Dukes County Sheriff; Hans von Steiger, Associate Commissioner Elderly Affairs; Woody Williams, Tristan Israel, Marc Hanover, Frank Fenner, Richard Krauss, President ICOA; Dana Anderson, Edgartown COA, and Leslie Clapp, ICOA

Adoption of Minutes.
· Commissioner Jason/Sawyer MOVED that the Commissioners vote to accept the minutes of Executive Session Meeting 2-11-04 and SO VOTED (6 -0 -0.)
· Commissioner Sawyer/Leland MOVED that the Commissioners vote to accept the minutes of Regular Meeting 5-10-06 and SO VOTED (6-0-0.)
· Commissioner Leland/Sawyer MOVED that the Commissioners vote to accept the minutes of Joint Meeting Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission 5-24-06 and SO VOTED (5-0-1.) with the correction of Way to Wey.  Commissioner Smith abstained.
· Commissioner Sawyer/Leland MOVED that the Commissioners vote to accept the minutes of Regular Meeting 7-12-06 and SO VOTED (4-0-1.) Commissioner Jason abstained, Commissioner Smith not present at vote.
· Commissioner Sawyer/ Strauss MOVED that the Commissioners vote to accept the minutes of Special Meeting August 23, 2006 minutes and SO VOTED (6-0-0.) with the following changes, the date on the top be changed to August 23, 2006 and correct the spelling of tern chicks on page 3.
County Manager’s Report.

Mr. Davis announced roll out of the County prescription discount cards on Oct 12th.   This program has been in effect since June of 2005 the savings to date is 12.5 million dollars and 1.1million prescriptions filled.  We will be putting the cards and posters out, perform outreach to the Councils of Ageing, town halls, and Tribe.  We will also issue press releases.  Mr. Davis also reported that there would be a special department head meeting for a brainstorm session and goals setting.  Mr. Davis said he will be bringing the ideas to the Commissioners for the first meeting in October.

Mr. Davis reported that the solid waste program has now received state licenses he asked Commissioner Jason and Strauss to meet on Thursday at noon to take a look at it now that it is approved by the state.

Commissioner Jason asked if Mr. Davis contacted all the Boards Of Health and system operators.  

Mr. Davis answered that not yet, but he will.

Mr. Davis also reported that he would be meeting with Senator Robert O’Leary in Barnstable and he would like Commissioners to join him.

Commissioner Sawyer and Strauss agreed to go.  Mr. Davis said they will be taking sheriffs car and he would arrange for passes for the boat.

Mr. Davis announced that he had put out bids for services including, carpentry, painting, electrical, plumbing, janitorial, and trash removal.  He said there has been a good response. Every one has at least one and sometimes multiple candidates applying.  The bids will be opened 3pm on Friday.  There will be a meeting with the department heads to go over the bids.  

Mr. Davis announced that the County has reached agreement with MVOL for mutual support and linkage.  MVOL will be on the County homepage, under two items.  They will create a County of Dukes County link on their site. In addition the County will be able to write feature articles for their site and MVOL will be listed as the County’s official online partner.  This is at no cost all.  

Mr. Davis gave a courthouse roof update.  The County has met with Madigan. The engineer from Madigan says the whole thing must be replaced and the County is in agreement.  Madigan has found the warranties and contracts.  They will be contacting Stuart, the manufacturer.  At that point the roof will be removed and replaced.  

Commissioner Leland asked if guarantees are going to be negotiated and are we sure that we will be reimbursed.  

Mr. Davis answered that the warranty is for 30 years and the roof is only 10yrs old.  Madigan is going to go back to the manufacturer who will then most likely go to the subcontractor who installed the roof.

Commissioner Leland asked if we waiting until things are worked out or will we go ahead and make the repairs. 

Mr. Davis answered that if we go ahead it may void the warranty.  He is following council’s advice and waiting.

Commissioner Leland replied that the damage is continuing while we wait.

Commissioner Jason said it is a $100,000 roof and we don’t have it.

Mr. Davis reported that the leak in the courthouse basement has been addressed the downspout has been extended.  The window well was source of problem.  It was put in backwards.  The Sheriffs office helped to dig it out and put in right.  

Mr. Davis reported the Cape Cod Municipal Health Group.  Judy Jardin has been hired as island coordinator and will be working with towns.

Mr. Davis reminded that the Mass primary is on Tuesday.

The barrier beach task force meets next Friday.  Mr. Davis said that he will be doing a brief presentation on what the County does.  

Mr. Davis also said he was looking for questions for the County Commissioner Candidates to post to the website.

Mr. Davis also announced there would be a management training sessions with the EAP program on Wednesdays.  This will be at no additional to the County.   This training will address ideas, solutions, problems, and resources for public service managers. The Sheriff’s Dept, Airport, Administration, ECT.  would be participating. EAP is an excellent resource and good value for the money.

Sheriff McCormick said he has used it on 2 occasions. Once after the death at jail, counseling services were brought in for the employees and inmates.  There was also a personal referral.  It has been great. 

Mr. Davis added in the incident with the tragic death there was a 30 min response time.

New Business.

Update from Marc Hanover

Mr. Hanover reported that he had gone down for launch of Island Home.  It was very exciting. It may be here for 1st of the year.  It will save us money in the long run. It will be the same crew and has similar fuel burns.  In regards to the maneuverability of the boat, it can do 5knots side-ways, just with the bow thrusters.  It can turn a 360-degree turn with the articulated runners.    

The INO is the highs-peed ferry for Nantucket is on time and will be delivered by the end of November.  The SSA is in the process of trying to sell flying cloud.  Not a good climate for selling boats right now.  

Tisbury was a non-event this year.  There was good police coverage, no backups and no issues.  There is a meeting tomorrow with selectmen to see how can make things even better.

On the money side of things, management has done cost savings.  Up through August they have saved 97,000 gallons of fuel by slowing boats down.  Through computer reservations, the boats are now running at 80% capacity.  Revenue has been flat.  

Down at 1.2% or 3,000 cars.  These are not excursions.  Excursions are up and trucks are up 10%.

Mr. Hanover said by widening of freight boats that it would be a three-year pay back.  It is going to be less. They ran 343 less trips and carried 5,300 more cars.  Management is trying to make this a more efficient operation.

In Oak Bluffs the SSA received 1.5 mill dollars in a 06 grant may start this fall.

Mr. Hanover also reported that there was a cost of service exercise.  Full paying cars are paying 123% cost of service.  Excursions are paying 30%  

Commissioner Smith asked what is cost of service.

Mr. Hanover said he was not sure and they are working it out.  He said there is a need for full paying vehicles.  Cost is still going up and revenue is flat.  There is going to be a fare increase.  There is no cushion in the budget.  Looking into premium time surcharges.  Right now the computer systems cannot handle adjusting the rates.  

Commissioner Sawyer asked if there could be a committee to brainstorm.  He also said the SSA may generate more revenue with a variable rate, charging more for tickets during peak times such as weekends and less for off peak tickets.  Islanders would be able to plan their travel accordingly and save money.

Mr. Hanover said they are aware of it and are looking into it.

Mr. Hanover reported on the union situation. The bill never made it through committee.  They are trying to negotiate and work things out. 

Commissioner Sawyer asked about a plan to review all the SSA rules and procedures.

Mr. Hanover replied that it has been done.  It has helped streamlined things.  He said it should be out and available.  He added that a lot of the streamlining was done through the use of the website.

Commissioner Sawyer mentioned website is down often late at night.

Mr. Hanover said he was not aware of that.

Commissioner Sawyer said the phone lines were bad for next-day preferred reservations.

Mr. Hanover said the wait time was cut in half, but there is still some issues between 8-9Am.

Mr. Davis said that a few months ago, he and Mr. Hanover talked about setting up a security advisor to Mr. Hanover.  During this time Mr. Hanover has worked with Chuck. It seems that we have reached the point, where the relationship needs to be formalized.  It is time to get a structure to indicate to pubic that there is an island wide issue about how to deal with emergencies and security.  Mr. Davis said he has prepared a motion to allow the County Commissioners to create a position to advice the Steamship of island wide emergency needs during disasters and public health emergencies and establish and recognize the emergency management connection between the Steamship representative and the County.

Mr. Hanover said the issue is not the Steamship authority.  He also said there is a good relationship and it is fine to formalize it.  

Mr. Davis said other people trying to do things individually.   He emphasized the need to officiate the relationship so that islanders know that this will be an island wide system.  Other towns can continue doing what they do.  

Chuck Cotnoir said that this is just making sure that the Steamship has the information they need and the Emergency manager has access to information as well. 

Commissioner Sawyer/Jason MOVED that the County of Dukes County Commissioners vote to establish a position entitled STEAMSHIP AUTHORITY REPRESENTATIVE’S ASSISTANT FOR EMERGENCY AFFAIRS, and that said position shall have the responsibility to advise the SSA Representative on island-wide emergency needs during disasters and public-health emergency needs during disasters and public-health emergencies; and to establish and recognize an emergency management connection between the SSA Representative and the Management of the Steamship Authority.  This appointment shall be effective immediately and valid until 31 December 2006 and renewed annually thereafter.  SO VOTED (6 –0- 0)

Woody Williams asked when and will the fares increase.

Mr. Hanover said they are working on it now, it maybe the beginning of the year.  There is a $4mill deficit.  Most of it is payment for the new boat.  It is premature to say when and where.  It is a process

Woody Williams asked if they would take into consideration college students who commute

Mr. Hanover said they would not be forgotten.  They get discounted rates.  Mr. Hanover assured that if there is a way to avoid or minimize the increases, they will.

Commissioner Strauss said that before coming to meeting, he made a reservation on the Internet for a maybe problematic time, Columbus Day weekend. He got both ways and it was real easy.

Councils on Aging Proposal

Mr. Davis said he is not asking for a vote, but wants to bring this up for public discussion.  Commissioner Roger Wey had asked if the County and the Island Council of Aging would sit down to discuss becoming part of the County and how it could be funded.  There has been numerous meetings and have found a way to blend the mission and goals of the Island Council of Aging with County, especially because there is a mandate for the County to have an association with an associate commissioner for elder affairs.  This would also have to preserve the autonomy of the ICOA and provide the County with fiscal protection from the cost associated.  Mr. Davis said that there have been conversations with Marcia Cini and there is a way to provide protections to both.

Mr. Davis explained that this agreement would bring in ICOA and staff to be a new department of the County. The ICOA board of directors will retain a major role in that department.  They will become an advisory board.  The advisory board will issue the nominations to the County.  The language states that the County Commissioners will appoint those people to the advisory board to the department, unless for cause.  Mr. Davis said that this would very rarely happen, if at all.  The department would follow all rules of the bylaws and County.  The first head of the department would be the current director, Leslie Clapp.  Thereafter the advisory board will fill vacancies of the department as they arise. The current non-profit organization that helps fund the ICOA will be renamed the “Friends of the Island Councils of Aging”.  They will operate as a funding source.  The goal is the department will exist and do programs subject to their funding.  The ICOA will not look to the County for funding.  The County will not have access to ICOA funds.  The County will charge small administration fees.  The ICOA department will be funded through the inter-municipal agreements with the towns that they already have.  That would continue, the County would be just custodians of funds.  The County would do an enterprise fund, no commingling of funds.  The only thing the County would look for is the administration allocation, which is a FAA requirement for the County cost.  This is nominal and for the time the Treasurer spends doing the warrants, paying bills, and payroll.

Leslie Clapp said the ICOA works with all towns programs.  The ICOA programs are to benefit all seniors and towns.  This would help the ICOA to be an organization that supports employees down the road and attracts good employees in the future.  The ICOA has a supportive day program, three full time employees, and three part time employees.  They continue to need health care and retirement benefits in the future.  The ICOA is a stand alone nonprofit.  It does not have the ability to provide that kind of support for employees with out county.

Commissioner Sawyer said it is a step in the right direction.  He explained all projections show the highest population growth would be in that particular age group.  This will be increasingly important focus.  There has to be government grants programs and funding.  Start with national association.  He also asked if they have thought about how the ICOA and the associate commissioner off elderly affairs would be able to work together on things.

Mr. Davis answered that the associate commissioner is here tonight to be part of the discussion.  

Commissioner Leland remarked that on surface sounds great, but the first step should be to go to each town to get them on board.  They have their own councils and fund them individually. 

Leslie Clapp explained that the way it is structured is; members of the local town boards set up the ICOA board.  She also explained that she is already involved with town Councils of Aging and selectmen.  She described the types of services and funds she receives and provides to the towns.  She also said many of the selectmen are already aware of how it works and it has been discussed with her board and they are aware of it.  She also said the funding has been like this for 30years

Commissioner Jason asked what happens if funding falls through.

Leslie Clapp said that they have an unwritten inter-municipal agreement.

Commissioner Leland said there needs to be an agreement to say the towns will continue to be responsible, because the county does not have money.  The towns will have to realize there may be additional cost because employees will now be on county pay scale.  Towns must approve and understand the financial impact.

Mr. Davis said that is why we invited all members of boards and selectmen and the members of the ICOA board.  Mr. Davis agreed they employees would be on county pay scale.  They will be subject to all rules.    

Commissioner Jason stated he would like to get rid of the clause that the County Commissioners would not fill the appointment with cause.  

Commissioner Sawyer said he disagreed. There needs to be oversight.  This is responsibility of county and needs 

Tristan Israel said that the selectmen appoint to town board then, they appoint members to the ICOA.  In reading the document the county will have ultimate say, the advisory board is only an advisory board. He expressed concern that the process could be very long, and maybe it would be better if it were more direct.   He said that Edgartown has been taking lead in regards to the employees and they no longer want to do that.  If the ICOA goes under county it will cost more.  Towns need to learn more about.  The whole issue of control needs to get publicly aired out.  Other issues will be in #2 the county will have ultimate say on the mission.  The advisory board will only be advisory.  The “with cause” portion, he does not think it is needed in there.  It negates the weight of advisory board.    It needs to be laid out and the ramifications for policy and financials need to be understood.  He said the County has a lot on plate due to charter commissions.  Maybe in spring during the town cycles would be a good time to get the word out and debate it.  He said he is not against it and wants to explore it.

 Chairman Alley said this is a good direction.  He feels we need to get word out and fine tune it.  

Mr. Davis expressed that the operation’s goal will remain the ICOA mission.

Tristan Israel said that Tisbury pays about $37,000.  The agreement says there is a modest assessment.  He feels the towns need to know the financial situation, so that in 10 years it is still clear.

Associate Commissioner Hans von Steiger asked what the mission statement was and what the services are.

Leslie Clapp provided copies of those.

Mr. von Steiger asked about the employees and the types of services that they are involved in.

Leslie Clapp explained there are three full and three part-time employees.  Their primarily program they are involved in is day care.   She explained the other services that the ICOA provides; transportation, nutrition, food programs, food pantries, and FEMA for fuel bills.

Associate Commissioner Hans von Steiger commented that the FEMA program is supplemental to the fuel assistance program.  The two are independent programs. 

Leslie Clapp confirmed and added that the FEMA is grant money that she applies for each year.

Associate Commissioner von Steiger asked if she distributes that money directly or is it given to the towns.

Leslie Clapp explained that she notifies the town’s council of aging when she has money.  They town’s councils of aging find the clients that need the money, send the bills to the ICOA, and the ICOA pays the bills.

Mr. Davis expressed that they are not planning to rush this through.  He was thinking of an implementation date around January.  There is a lot of time to work on it and get everything agreed upon.  So that it is clear and reliable for a long time.  

Chairman Alley expressed that everyone seems to be supportive of this agreement.  That it is important for Leslie to know that so she can go back and work on fine tuning things. 

Dana Anderson from the Edgartown Council of Aging and representative to the ICOA from Edgartown, asked about the language on number 8.  She wanted to know what the FAA thing was and clarification.

Mr. Davis explained that a number of years ago when the County had tried to regained some expenses that the County had paid for the airport when they were in the red.  The FAA objected until there was an allocation formula to assess administrative fees for every agency and board that the County deals with.  The County has been doing that now, for five or six years.  It depends on how much time is spent. This is the one thing that is seen as a cost associated with becoming part of the County.  It is something that can’t be waived without jeopardizing $40,000 - $50,000 in reimbursements from the airport every year.  This is in accordance with FAA requirements.  

Tristan Israel said that Mr. Davis indicated the implication of this in January.  He expressed to him that does not seem like a long time.  He said there is a lot going on.  There will be the Charter Study going on.  He does not agree with January.  He also expressed if there is an advisory board the link should be more direct to the original appointment from the selectmen.  

Leslie Clapp said it does not have to be January 1st.

Mr. Davis explained that he did not want anyone to feel they were looking to put this through in the next month or so.

Commissioner Jason asked Mr. Israel when does Tisbury start their budget process.

Mr. Israel answered after January.  He said they have an assessment now, and it should not change that greatly.  He does not see a problem with that, because it would not be changing that greatly now.  

Commissioner Jason asked if Mr. Israel was only worried about appointment process.  He asked Mr. Israel why drag a good idea out.

Mr. Israel answered that he thinks it is complex.  He thinks the appointment process needs to be considered and the long- term effects of financials on the towns and their place in the budget process.  

Chairman Alley said he agrees with Commissioner Jason.  He expressed that if we can get on the same page and iron out wrinkles the sooner we get operating the better.

Mr. Israel said the ICOA right now asks the Town of Tisbury $37,000.  The people of the town should have the curtsey of some kind of hearing or discussion if the shift takes place.  He said if you do that you would have a stronger support.  

Commissioner Jason says that he and Mr. Israel are worried about two different things.  Commissioner Jason said he is more concerned if all of a sudden the towns say we are not going to pay, what happens to the ICOA and their programs.

Chairman Alley said to look at what you are paying now for an assessment, that the towns will continue to pay that, maybe a few bucks more, maybe a few bucks less.  He does not know.  He said that we could find out some answers.  He said he is trying to express that it is not a free ride.

Mr. Israel said in light of charter commission, there needs to be more time taken so that the people and towns feel more a part of it.

Chairman Alley expressed this is not a discussion for charter commission, it is a discussion for commissioners

Commissioner Strauss asked for clarification.  He said that each town COA has their own board of directors who are appointed by the selectmen.  Then the ICOA has a board that is made up of members from each town board.  

Leslie Clapp confirmed and elaborated that there are 2 members form each town board.

Commissioner Strauss asked how the ICOA is currently funded. 


Leslie Clapp answered; each town, according to population, funds them.

Commissioner Strauss said the only change he thinks he sees, is the current board of directors will be called an advisory group.  He said that perhaps that is a bad name.  The other change is the ICOA would move out of where they are now.


Leslie Clapp said no, that is a separate issue.


Commissioner Strauss asked if all of funding is staying the same.


Leslie Clapp said yes.


Commissioner Strauss said he does not see a concern.

Leslie Clapp says hears Mr. Israel needs to do this carefully, yes selectmen need to understand.  The ICOA and town COA are big departments.  Everything has to be out on table.  It can be done with out changing funding, but it may be more expensive because that is the way things are, and the programs and population are growing and that is what we want them to do.

Commissioner Smith asked Leslie Clapp if this would help her do her job better.  

Leslie Clapp said that was her hope.  

Mr. von Steiger asked if any of the ICOA employees are getting a package.

Leslie Clapp said that two full time are through Edgartown.

Mr.von Steiger asked about the salary structure and if they are under contract or a union.

Leslie Clapp said they are town of Edgartown employees.  Their pay is funded by all the 

towns, but the check is from Edgartown.

Mr. von Steiger asked if they become county employees, would they be union employees.

Chairman Alley answered, no they will not be union.

Mr. von Steiger said so they would no longer be on the Edgartown package, but on the County package.

Commissioner Leland asked who is setting the salaries for part time employees and the other full time employee.

Clap says they do not have benefits, and herself if fulltime with no benefits.


Commissioner Leland asked who sets her salary.


Leslie Clapp said her board sets her salary.

Commissioner Leland said the selectmen should know what grade the employees would come in at and how that will affect budget.

Woody Williams said he thinks the commissioners should slow down on important issues due to charter commissions.

Leslie Clapp said she would go back to her board and develop a plan to be able to bring a more developed plan to board.  

Mr. Israel said one thing that maybe helpful is if it is more like the VTA board, a weighted vote.  Right now if there are votes Chilmark and Aquinnah will have same representation and pays less.  Maybe the fairest way to do this is a weighted vote.

Chairman Alley asked if Mr. Israel is pleased with current structure of the ICOA

Mr. Israel said yes, so far.

Chairman Alley asked Mr. Israel what his fears are.

Mr. Israel said the appointments and the funding because the ambiguities in the past.  

Commissioner Jason said that they all share that concern.  It is a 2 way street and lack of trust.  He said that he is afraid the towns are going to bail out on the program and Mr. Israel is concerned over how much more the County is going to charge.

Mr. Israel said it is a new proposal that he does not yet oppose.  He said there are issues of trust.  The County has made some steps in reestablishing the trust, but any time you ask to change funding we have to look at it.

Chairman Alley clarified that there is no change to the funding.

Commissioner Jason reminded everyone that the ICOA came to the County and asked the 

County for this.

Commissioner Strauss said that communication back to the town is required, but beyond that lets proceed at any rate of operation we can muster.  He said there is no need to delay.

Chairman Alley expressed that all the commissioners are supportive and look forward to hearing back from Leslie.

Chairman’s Report and Communication.

Proclamation of October as “Domestic Violence Prevention Month

Commissioner Sawyer /Nelson MOVED that the month of October be proclaimed as “Domestic Violence Prevention Month” SO VOTED (6-0-0)

      
Calendar. 
· The Steamship Authority meets Tuesday 9-19-06 in Hyannis.    

· The Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission meets Wednesday, 9-20-06 at 5 p.m. at the General Aviation Building.               .

· The next meeting of the Dukes County Commissioners will be Wednesday, 9-27-06, at 5 p.m. at the Administration Building.
Public Comment.

Woody Williams asked if the executive session minutes on websites are a complete list.

Mr. Davis said he checked with Deb Potter and it is complete.

Mr. Williams asked why they only go back to 1997 for Executive session.

Mr. Davis explained that is as far back as electronic records go.

Mr. Williams asked why they are not on hard copy.

Mr. Davis said they are.

Chairman Alley explained they are typed up and most likely stored in basement.

Mr. Williams said that is what he asked, why are they not on the website.

Mr. Davis said those are two different questions.

Jennifer Caton clarified that the minutes are kept on hard copy.   She said that hard copy does not mean electronic version, but on paper.  They are not on the web site because there is no electronic version of them.  To put them on the site would require scanning or typing them in to the computer to post and that is not going to be done.

Mr. Davis answered that the web site is not the official place for minutes.

Mr. Davis told Mr. Williams if he wanted to look at any set of minutes prior to the 1997 he could request them through the FOI and they would be provided within the legal time period.

See tape

Mr. Williams asked if Commissioner’s Sawyer idea of a room tax was serious and going forward. 

Mr. Sawyer asked if he was talking about the hotel 1% room tax.

Mr. Davis explained that the County was looking at room tax. If it were approved then we would spend so % on different things, such as health, environmental, tax relief, ect.  We are looking at a lot of alternative revenue that does not involve taxing the residents.

Adjournment:

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned the meeting at 6:45 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted by:

_______________________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts[image: image1.png]
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